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  9 February 2007


	Addressees as attached

	Our Ref:


Your Ref:



Dear Colleagues,

The Local Government Pension Scheme (Amendment) Regulations 2007
(SI 2007/228)

I enclose Regulations the Secretary of State made on 31 January 2007 under powers contained in sections 7 and 12 of the Superannuation Act 1972, laid before Parliament on 8 February.  The regulations amend the Local Government Pension Scheme Regulations 1997 (the “1997 Regulations”) with effective dates as set out in regulation 1.

Policy Background
The Regulations delete references to the following bodies which, owing to machinery of government changes, no longer exist:-

The Commission for Local Administration in Wales;

National Crime Squad;
National Criminal Intelligence Service; and

Magistrates’ Courts Committees,

and add references to bodies that have been established, that is, The Public Services Ombudsman for Wales and The Serious Organised Crime Agency. 

(i)         The Serious Organised Crime Agency (SOCA) was established on 1 April 2006.  It brought together the functions of the National Crime Squad and the National Criminal Intelligence Service, both of which ceased to exist.  The merger and resultant name change is reflected in the amendments, which will provide for those employees who were members of the LGPS in both former bodies, to continue to have access to the LGPS in the new body;

(ii)
On 1 April 2006, employees of the Commission for Local Administration in Wales (CLAW) were transferred to the Public Services Ombudsman for Wales (PSOW), and CLAW ceased to exist.  The amendments remove CLAW from the list of Scheme Employers and name PSOW as a Resolution Body in the LGPS, thus enabling those employees who transferred from CLAW to continue to accrue membership in the LGPS;

(iii)
On the abolition of Magistrates’ Courts Committees (MCCs) on 1 April 2005, MCC staff transferred to Her Majesty’s Courts Service (HMCS), an agency of the Department for Constitutional Affairs (DCA).  As part of the transfer arrangements, MCC staff transferring to HMCS are no longer eligible to be active members of the LGPS and instead, have access to the Principal Civil Service Pension Scheme.  The amendments primarily remove references to, and provisions for, MCCs.  Bulk transfer arrangements have been agreed in negotiations between the parties and do not need to be set out in the LGPS regulations; and

            (iv)
An amendment is included to correct a drafting inconsistency in the LGPS Regulations 1997.  The fund which administers the LGPS for employees of Children and Family Court Advisory and Support Service is wrongly named: it is maintained by Bradford Metropolitan District Council, not West Yorkshire County Council.

There are no significant changes following the statutory consultation, which was carried out between 8 September and 30 November 2006.

Any queries regarding the new regulations, or any other matter in this letter, should be addressed to Lynn Corner, Local Government and Firefighters’ Pensions Schemes Division, DCLG, Zone 2/F7, Ashdown House, 123 Victoria Street, London SW1E 6DE (telephone 020 7944 6017), email lynn.corner@communities.gsi.gov.uk.

Yours faithfully,

Keith Bloomfield
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